An Open Letter to Justice Minister Michael McDowell 

Against the Privatisation of Irish Prisons
Wednesday, September 24th, 2003

Dear Minister,

We are writing to state our categorical opposition to the privatisation of prisons in Ireland. 

According to media reports, Prison Director Sean Aylward has stated that private prisons are an option under active consideration by the Irish Prison Service and the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform. We believe that the incarceration of Irish people for the profit of corporations is a foul notion that strikes at the very heart of the type of society we wish to build for ourselves and our children.  

The promoters of private prisons claim economic efficiencies and operational innovation. They argue that competition is the only driver of improved standards. Yet after 20 years of international experience, overall these claims cannot be substantiated. There is no evidence that private prisons reduce recidivism. There is, however, ample evidence that private prisons have been introduced for reasons which have little to do with achieving best criminal justice practice. The true balance sheet reveals privatisation to be a costly failure, with private prison companies being subsidised by taxpayers.  

Yes there many reasons why the Irish prison system is in desperate need of reform (high rates of incarceration for non-violent offences, decrepit buildings, inadequate medical and rehabilitative services, high levels of recidivism, to name a few) but privatisation offers no recipe for improvement.

The need to send people to prison is a reflection of society’s failure.  As a society, Ireland should be working to develop social and justice systems that reduce crime and violence, reduce the social deprivation that leads to crime and violence, and ultimately reduce the state’s reliance on prisons.  Indeed, the surest way to reduce the high cost of incarceration in Ireland is to reduce the number of people we send to prison. This must be the goal of responsible government. The private sector does not and cannot share this goal.  On the contrary, corporations that imprison people for profit can only maximise that profit when prisons are full to capacity. Placing Irish prisons under corporate control will copper-fasten increased imprisonment – rather than crime reduction – as the state’s de facto justice policy for the foreseeable future.  While this may be good for business, it is bad for Ireland.

In January 2000, the international evidence on prison privatisation lead New Zealand's Minister of Corrections to state, "There has been an experiment overseas – driven by ideology – to introduce private prisons and it hasn't worked. The ideology-driven belief that ... private is better is not suited to our prisons and this government won't let New Zealanders become guinea pigs for an experiment here." The New Zealand government is now introducing legislation to prevent prison privatisation. Ireland should follow this example instead of making Irish people the prisoners of flawed criminal justice policy.

Minister McDowell, we urge you to publicly state your opposition to the privatisation of Irish prisons, and to begin a national dialogue towards developing truly effective criminal justice and penal reform.
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